# UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington D.C. 20549

# **FORM 10-Q**

(Mark One)

# x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2015

or

 TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from to

Commission File Number: 001-35669

# SHUTTERSTOCK, INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

**Delaware** (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) **80-0812659** (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

Jonathan Oringer Chief Executive Officer Shutterstock, Inc. 350 Fifth Avenue, 21st Floor New York, NY 10118 (Address of principal executive offices, including zip code)

(646) 419-4452

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. x Yes o No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). x Yes o No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer x

Non-accelerated filer o (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). o Yes x No

Indicate the number of shares outstanding of each of the issuer's classes of stock, as of the latest practicable date.

Accelerated filer o

Smaller reporting company o

#### Class Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share

**Table of Contents** 

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Shutterstock, Inc. **Table of Contents** 

Page No.

<u>Item 1.</u>	Financial Statements (Unaudited)	4
	Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014	4
	Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2015 and June 30, 2014	5
	Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2015 and June 30, 2014	6
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2015 and June 30, 2014	7
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	8
<u>Item 2.</u>	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	24
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	36
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	37
<u>rten n</u>		
PART IL C	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	Legal Proceedings	38
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	38
<u>Item 2.</u>	<u>Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds</u>	38
Item 6.	Exhibits	38
<u>11011 0.</u>	<u>Exilibits</u>	50
Signat		39
<u>Signat</u>		39
D.J.S.		40
EXHID	it Index	40
C		
Certifi	cations	
	_	

2

#### Table of Contents

# SPECIAL NOTE ON FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This report contains forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements can be identified by the use of forward-looking terminology such as "believe," "may," "estimate," "continue," "anticipate," "intend," "expect," "predict," "potential," "project," "guidance," "target," "forecast" or comparable terms.

We have based these forward-looking statements largely on our current expectations and projections about future events and financial trends affecting the financial condition of our business. Forward-looking statements should not be read as a guarantee of future performance or results, and will not necessarily be accurate indications of the times at, or by, which such performance or results will be achieved. Forward-looking statements are based on information available at the time those statements are made and/or management's good faith belief as of that time with respect to future events, and are subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause actual performance or results to differ materially from those expressed in or suggested by the forwardlooking statements as a result of certain factors, as more fully described in Part II, Item 1A (Risk Factors) of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in the reports and documents filed from time to time by us with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC.

Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. You should not put undue reliance on any forwardlooking statements. We assume no obligation to update forward-looking statements to reflect actual results, changes in assumptions or changes in other factors affecting forward-looking information, except to the extent required by applicable laws. If we update one or more forward-looking statements, no inference should be drawn that we will make additional updates with respect to those or other forward-looking statements.

Unless the context otherwise indicates, references in this report to the terms "Shutterstock," the "Company," "we," "our" and "us" refer to Shutterstock, Inc. and its subsidiaries.

Outstanding at August 5, 2015 36.047.792

# Shutterstock, Inc. Consolidated Balance Sheets (In thousands, except par value amount) (unaudited)

	 June 30, 2015	De	cember 31, 2014
ASSETS			
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 211,479	\$	233,453
Short-term investments	54,891		54,844
Credit card receivables	3,791		2,451
Accounts receivable, net	23,735		15,251
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	13,987		12,141
Deferred tax assets, net	5,507		5,390
Total current assets	 313,390		323,530
Property and equipment, net	28,964		26,744
Intangible assets, net	32,159		4,934
Goodwill	54,740		10,186
Deferred tax assets, net	18,132		16,484
Other assets	1,974		1,899
Total assets	\$ 449,359	\$	383,777
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY	 		
Current liabilities:			
Accounts payable	\$ 9,298	\$	5,334
Accrued expenses	26,301		25,073
Contributor royalties payable	17,435		11,933
Income taxes payable	1,171		_
Deferred revenue	89,279		75,789
Other liabilities	4,226		2,198
Total current liabilities	 147,710		120,327
Deferred tax liability, net	4,338		
Other non-current liabilities	13,689		12,017
Total liabilities	 165,737	-	132,344
Commitments and contingencies (Note 8)			
Stockholders' equity:			
Common stock, \$0.01 par value; 200,000 shares authorized; 35,981 and 35,603 shares outstanding as of			
June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, respectively	360		356
Additional paid-in capital	198,029		174,821
Accumulated comprehensive loss	(232)		(629)
Retained earnings	85,465		76,885
Total stockholders' equity	283,622		251,433
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 449,359	\$	383,777

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

4

# Table of Contents

# Shutterstock, Inc. Consolidated Statements of Operations (In thousands, except for share and per share data) (unaudited)

		Three Months Ended June 30,				Six Months Ended June 30,			
		2015 2014		2014	2015			2014	
Revenue	\$	104,365	\$	80,238	\$	201,887	\$	153,016	
ic venue	Ψ	104,505	Ψ	00,200	Ψ	201,007	Ψ	155,010	
Operating expenses:									
Cost of revenue		42,545		32,047		82,070		61,159	
Sales and marketing		27,429		20,492		52,534		39,768	
Product development		10,189		9,275		20,873		17,052	
General and administrative		14,536		10,013		28,508		17,552	
Total operating expenses		94,699		71,827		183,985		135,531	
Income from operations		9,666		8,411		17,902		17,485	
Other (expense) income, net		(57)				(2,619)		46	
Income before income taxes		9,609	-	8,411		15,283		17,531	
Provision for income taxes		4,272		3,550		6,703		7,753	
Net income	\$	5,337	\$	4,861	\$	8,580	\$	9,778	

T	
Less	

EC35.						
Undistributed earnings to participating stockholder			10		2	21
Net income available to common stockholders	\$	5,337	\$ 4,851	\$	8,578	\$ 9,757
				_		 
Net income per basic share available to common stockholders:						
Undistributed	\$	0.15	\$ 0.14	\$	0.24	\$ 0.28
Basic	\$	0.15	\$ 0.14	\$	0.24	\$ 0.28
Net income per diluted share available to common stockholders:						
Undistributed	\$	0.15	\$ 0.14	\$	0.24	\$ 0.27
Diluted	\$	0.15	\$ 0.14	\$	0.24	\$ 0.27
				_		
Weighted average shares outstanding:						
Basic	3	5,864,051	35,148,876		35,750,077	35,089,254
Diluted	3	6,339,517	 35,874,789		36,266,989	 35,857,899

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

# 5

# Table of Contents

# Shutterstock, Inc. Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (In thousands) (unaudited)

	Three Months Ended June 30,				Six Months Ended June 30,			
		2015		2014	2015		_	2014
Net income	\$	5,337	\$	4,861	\$	8,580	\$	9,778
Foreign currency translation gain		3,478		18		380		19
Unrealized gain on investments		9		15		17		16
Other comprehensive income		3,487		33		397		35
Comprehensive income	\$	8,824	\$	4,894	\$	8,977	\$	9,813

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements

6

Table of Contents

# Shutterstock, Inc. Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (In thousands) (unaudited)

	Six Months Ended June 30.		
	 2015		2014
CASH FLOWS FROM OPERATING ACTIVITIES			
Net income	\$ 8,580	\$	9,778
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:			
Depreciation and amortization	6,494		3,632
Write-off of property and equipment			367
Deferred taxes	(1,825)		(2,474)
Non-cash equity-based compensation	15,088		9,393
Change in fair value of contingent consideration	900		40
Excess tax benefit from the exercise of stock options	(1,700)		(8,721)
Bad debt reserve	814		189
Chargeback and sales refund reserves	20		105
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:			
Credit card receivables	(1,356)		(815)
Accounts receivable	(6,202)		(5,227)
Prepaid expenses and other current and non-current assets	3,056		8,963
Accounts payable and other current and non-current liabilities	1,669		6,638
Contributor royalties payable	2,288		1,665
Income taxes payable	(1,203)		—
Deferred revenue	13,476		13,254
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 40,099	\$	36,787
CASH FLOWS FROM INVESTING ACTIVITIES			
Capital expenditures	(6,084)		(14,780)
Purchase of investments	(130,982)		(141,788)

Solo and maturities of investments	120.052	141 335
Sale and maturities of investments	130,953	141,235
Acquisition of businesses, net of cash	(62,379)	(10,056)
Acquisition of digital content	(1,473)	—
Security deposit payment	 (71)	 (76)
Net cash used in investing activities	\$ (70,036)	\$ (25,465)
CASH FLOWS FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	5,697	4,486
Proceeds from issuance of common stock under 2012 Employee Stock Purchase Plan	1,052	945
Excess tax benefit from the exercise of stock options	1,700	8,721
Net cash provided by financing activities	\$ 8,449	\$ 14,152
Effect of foreign exchange rate changes on cash	 (486)	22
Net (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	(21,974)	25,496
Cash and cash equivalents—Beginning	233,453	155,355
Cash and cash equivalents—Ending	\$ 211,479	\$ 180,851
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Information:		
Cash paid for:		
Income taxes	\$ 7,807	\$ 159
Supplemental Disclosure of Non-Cash Investing and Financing Activities:		
Capital expenditures in accounts payable and other liabilities	\$ _	\$ 936

See Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

7

Table of Contents

#### Shutterstock, Inc.

# Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements

(In thousands, except share and per share data)

## (1) Summary of Operations and Significant Accounting Policies

#### Summary of Operations

Shutterstock, Inc. (the "Company" or "Shutterstock") operates an industry-leading global marketplace for commercial digital content, including images, video and music. Commercial digital imagery consists of licensed photographs, illustrations and video clips that companies use in their visual communications, such as websites, digital and print marketing materials, corporate communications, books, publications and video content while commercial music consists of high-quality music tracks which are often used to complement the digital imagery. The Company licenses commercial digital imagery and music to its customers. Contributors upload their digital imagery and music tracks to the Company's website in exchange for a royalty payment based on customer download activity. The Company is headquartered in New York City with offices in Amsterdam, Berlin, Chicago, Dallas, Denver, London, Los Angeles, Montreal, Paris, and San Francisco.

#### **Principles of Consolidation**

The consolidated financial statements reflect the operations of the Company and its wholly-owned subsidiaries. All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current presentation.

# Unaudited Interim Financial Statements

The interim consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2015, the consolidated statements of operations and, comprehensive income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, and the consolidated statements of cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 are unaudited. The unaudited interim financial statements have been prepared on a basis consistent with the Company's annual financial statements and, in the opinion of management, reflect all adjustments, which include only normal recurring adjustments, necessary to state fairly the Company's financial position as of June 30, 2015 and the other financial information disclosed in these notes to the financial statements related to these periods are also unaudited. The results of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2015 or for any other future annual or interim period.

There have been no material changes in the significant accounting policies from those that were disclosed in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2014 filed with the SEC on February 27, 2015. These financial statements should also be read in conjunction with the audited consolidated financial statements and notes thereto for the year ended December 31, 2014. Certain information and note disclosures normally included in the financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") have been omitted pursuant to such rules and regulations. The consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2014 included herein was derived from the audited financial statements as of that date, but does not include all disclosures required by GAAP.

#### Acquisition Activity in 2015

**Rex Features (Holdings) Limited** 

On January 19, 2015, the Company acquired all of the shares of Rex Features (Holdings) Limited ("Rex Features") pursuant to a stock purchase agreement. The transaction was accounted for using the acquisition method and, accordingly, the results of the acquired business have been included in the Company's results of operations from the acquisition date.

Rex Features is a photographic press agency in Europe that offers media companies and advertisers images and videos, including a live feed of edited celebrity, entertainment, sports and news images and videos, along with access to a multi-decade archive of iconic images. With Rex Features' editorial expertise and Shutterstock's technical capabilities and position in the market place, the Company believes that this acquisition will strengthen its strategic position and bring a comprehensive offering to market across both editorial and commercial content.

The fair value of consideration transferred in this business combination was allocated to the intangible and tangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the acquisition date, with the remaining unallocated amount recorded as goodwill. The allocation of the purchase price for this acquisition has been prepared on a preliminary basis, and changes to those allocations may occur as additional information becomes available.

The total purchase price consisted of a cash payment of \$32,727 subject to certain working capital adjustments. The aggregate purchase price was allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed as follows:

#### Table of Contents

Assets:		
Cash	\$	1,525
Accounts receivables	÷	2,908
Other assets		356
Fixed assets		92
Intangible Assets:		
Customer relationships		13,768
Trade name		4,993
Developed technology		3,026
Photo library		484
Goodwill		14,918
Total assets acquired	\$	42,070
Liabilities:		
Accounts payable	\$	(253)
Contributor payable		(2,249)
Accrued expenses		(2,387)
Deferred tax liability		(4,454)
Total liabilities assumed	\$	(9,343)
Total	\$	32,727

The identifiable intangible assets have a weighted average life of approximately eight years and are being amortized on a straight-line basis. The fair value of the customer relationships was determined using a variation of the income approach known as the multiple-period excess earnings method. The fair value of the trade name was determined using the relief-from-royalty method. The fair values of the developed technology and photo library were both determined using the replacement cost method. The goodwill arising from the transaction is primarily attributable to expected operational synergies and is not deductible for income tax purposes. As a result of the acquisition, the Company recorded approximately \$13 and \$143, respectively, of professional fees for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015, which is included in general and administrative expense.

#### Arbour Interactive Inc.

On January 22, 2015, the Company acquired substantially all of the assets and certain liabilities of Arbour Interactive Inc. ("PremiumBeat") pursuant to an asset purchase agreement. The transaction was accounted for using the acquisition method and, accordingly, the results of the acquired business have been included in the Company's results of operations from the acquisition date.

PremiumBeat is a leading provider of exclusive, high-quality music and sound effects for use in videos, films, television, applications, games, and other creative projects. PremiumBeat works with composers to offer a high-quality library of exclusive music primarily to businesses, including advertising and media agencies, as well as Fortune 500 companies. The Company plans to continue to operate the acquired assets under the PremiumBeat brand but also intends to combine PremiumBeat with the existing Shutterstock Music business in order to leverage PremiumBeat's experience in the music market.

The fair value of consideration transferred in this business combination was allocated to the intangible and tangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the acquisition date, with the remaining unallocated amount recorded as goodwill. The allocation of the purchase price for this acquisition has been prepared on a preliminary basis, and changes to those allocations may occur as additional information becomes available.

The total purchase price of \$35,445 consisted of a cash payment of \$31,700 and \$3,745 in contingent consideration based on certain performance criteria of post-acquisition revenue related to the Company's music business. The fair value of the contingent consideration was determined using a Black-Scholes model with subsequent changes in the fair value expensed in earnings. The Company is obligated to pay a cash payment of up to \$10,000 in early 2017 contingent upon the achievement of the performance criteria. The aggregate purchase price was allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed as follows:

Assets:	
Other assets	\$ 963
Fixed assets	205
Intangible Assets:	
Customer relationships	3,000
Trade name	1,400
Music catalog	584

Developed technology	178
Goodwill	29,849
Deferred tax asset	229
Total assets acquired	\$ 36,408
Liabilities:	
Contributor payable	\$ (896)
Accrued expenses	(44)
Deferred revenue	(23)
Total liabilities assumed	\$ (963)
Total	\$ 35,445

9

# Table of Contents

The identifiable intangible assets have a weighted average life of approximately six years and are being amortized on a straight-line basis. The fair value of the customer relationships was determined using a variation of the income approach known as the multiple-period excess earnings method. The fair value of the trade name was determined using the relief-from-royalty method. The fair values of the music catalog and developed technology were both determined using the replacement cost method. The goodwill arising from the transaction is primarily attributable to expected operational synergies and is deductible for income tax purposes. As a result of the acquisition, the Company recorded approximately \$14 and \$244, respectively, of professional fees for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015, which is included in general and administrative expense.

# Unaudited Pro forma consolidated financial information

The following unaudited pro forma consolidated financial information reflects the results of operations of the Company for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, as if the Rex Features and PremiumBeat acquisitions completed during fiscal 2015 had closed on January 1, 2014, after giving effect to certain purchase accounting adjustments. These pro forma results are not necessarily indicative of what the Company's operating results would have been had the acquisitions actually taken place at the beginning of the period.

	Three Months Ended June 30,				Six Months Ended June 30,				
	2015			2014		2015	2014		
Revenue	\$	104,365	\$	86,365	\$	203,159	\$	164,899	
Net income	\$	5,337	\$	4,956	\$	8,584	\$	10,130	

# Acquisition Activity in 2014

# Virtual Moment, LLC

On March 14, 2014, the Company acquired certain assets and certain liabilities of Virtual Moment, LLC ("WebDAM") pursuant to an asset purchase agreement. The transaction was accounted for using the acquisition method and, accordingly, the results of the acquired business have been included in the Company's results of operations from the acquisition date.

WebDAM sells digital asset management software services through its cloud-based platform to marketing and creative enterprise organizations. WebDAM's products help organizations manage, search, distribute and collaborate on creative digital files in order to grow their brands and reach new audiences. WebDAM's offerings are particularly attractive to large enterprises, which make up a significant portion of its client base. The Company believes that this acquisition will strengthen its strategic position with its enterprise customers as well as broaden its product offerings to larger companies.

1	0

# Table of Contents

The fair value of consideration transferred in this business combination was allocated to the intangible and tangible assets acquired and liabilities assumed at the acquisition date, with the remaining unallocated amount recorded as goodwill.

The total purchase price of \$12,416 consisted of a cash payment of \$10,056 and \$2,360 in contingent consideration based on certain performance criteria of post-acquisition revenue with subsequent changes expensed in earnings as the performance criteria is achieved. The Company is obligated to pay a cash payment of up to \$4,000 in early 2016 contingent upon the achievement of the performance criteria. The fair value of the contingent consideration was determined using a Monte Carlo simulation model. The aggregate purchase price was allocated to the assets acquired and liabilities assumed as follows:

Assets:		
Other assets	\$	836
Intangible assets:	Ŷ	000
Trade name		500
Customer relationships		2,800
Developed technology		600
Goodwill		8,763
Total assets acquired	\$	13,499
Total liabilities assumed		(1,083)
Total	\$	12,416
	-	, -

The identifiable intangible assets have a weighted average life of approximately seven years and are being amortized on a straight-line basis. The fair value of the customer relationships was determined using a variation of the income approach known as excess earnings method. The fair values of the trade name and developed technology were both determined using the relief-from-royalty method. The goodwill arising from the transaction is primarily

attributable to expected operational synergies and is deductible for income tax purposes. As a result of the acquisition, the Company recorded approximately \$300 of professional fees for the six months ended June 30, 2014. There were no professional fees related to the deal for the three months ended June 30, 2014. The professional fees are included in general and administrative expense.

Pro forma results of operations have not been presented because the effect of this business combination was not material to the Company's consolidated results of operations.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires the Company's management to make a number of estimates and assumptions relating to the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the period. The Company evaluates its significant estimates on an ongoing basis, including, but not limited to allowance for doubtful accounts, contingent consideration, sales refund reserve, goodwill, intangibles, non-cash equity-based compensation, income tax provision and for certain non-income tax accruals. The Company bases its estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that it believes to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about carrying values of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

11

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Restricted Cash**

The Company's restricted cash relates to security deposits for leased office locations. As of June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, the Company had \$182 of restricted cash recorded in prepaid expenses and other current assets that related to a leased office location that expires in the next twelve months and had \$1,829 of restricted cash recorded in other assets that related to a leased office location that expires in 2024. The carrying value of restricted cash approximates fair value.

#### **Deferred Rent**

The Company records rent expense on a straight-line basis over the term of the related lease. The difference between the rent expense recognized and the actual payments made in accordance with the lease agreement is recognized as a deferred rent liability on the Company's balance sheet. As of June 30, 2015, the Company recorded a deferred rent balance of \$7,845, of which \$231 is included in other liabilities and \$7,614 is included in other non-current liabilities. As of December 31, 2014, the Company recorded deferred rent of \$8,036, of which \$693 was included in other liabilities and \$7,343 was included in other non-current liabilities.

#### **Revenue Recognition**

The vast majority of the Company's revenue, net of chargebacks and refunds, is generated from the license of digital content through subscription or usage based plans. The Company recognizes revenue when all of the following basic criteria are met: there is persuasive evidence of an arrangement, performance or delivery of services has occurred, the sales price is fixed or determinable, and collectability is reasonably assured. The Company considers persuasive evidence of an arrangement to be an electronic order form, or a signed contract, both of which must contain or communicate the fixed and agreed upon pricing terms. Performance or delivery is considered to have occurred upon the ratable passage of time for subscription plans, the download and in certain cases the usage of digital content or the expiration of a contract period for which there are unused downloads or credits. Collectability is reasonably assured since most of the Company's customers purchase products by making electronic payments at the time of a transaction with a credit card. The Company establishes a chargeback allowance and sales refund reserve allowance based on factors surrounding historical credit card chargeback trends, historical sales refund trends and other information. As of June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, the Company recorded a combined chargeback allowance and sales refund allowance of \$680 and \$660, respectively, which is included in other liabilities. Collectability is assessed for customers who pay on credit based on a credit evaluation for new customers, when necessary, and transaction history with existing customers. Any cash received in advance of revenue recognition is recorded as deferred revenue.

Subscription plans range in length from thirty days to one year. Revenue from subscription plans with daily limits are recognized on a straight-line basis using a daily convention method over the plan term. Revenue from subscription plans with monthly limits are recognized on a per usage basis or when the right to download expires. On Demand plans are typically for a one-year term and permit the customer to download up to a fixed amount of digital content. Revenue from On Demand products are generally recognized at the time the customer downloads the digital content on a per unit basis. Revenue related to unused digital content, if any, is recognized in full at the end of the plan term assuming no further Company obligation remains. Credit pack plans are generally for a one-year term and enable the customer to purchase a fixed number of credits which can then be utilized to pay for downloaded digital content. The number of credits utilized for each download depends on the digital content size and format. Credit pack revenue is recognized based on customer usage on a per credit basis as digital content is downloaded. Revenue related to unused credits, if any, is recognized in full at the end of the plan term assuming no further Company obligation remains. Most plans automatically renew at the end of the plan term unless the customer elects not to renew. The Company recognizes revenue from its three types of plans on a gross basis in accordance with the authoritative guidance on principal-agent considerations as the Company is the primary obligor in the arrangement, has control in establishing the product's price, performs a detailed review of the digital content before accepting it to its collection to ensure it is of high quality before it may be purchased by the customers, can reject contributor's images in its sole discretion, and has credit risk.

Customers typically pay in advance (or upon commencement of the term) via credit card, wire or check. Fees paid or invoiced in advance are deferred and recognized as described above. Customers that do not pay in advance are invoiced and are required to make payment under standard credit terms. The Company does not generally offer refunds or a right of return to customers. There are situations in which a customer may receive a refund but the determination is made on a case-by-case basis.

The Company also licenses digital content to customers through third party resellers. The Company contracts with third party resellers around the world to access markets where the Company does not have a significant presence. Third party resellers sell the Company's products directly to end-user customers and remit a fixed amount to the Company based on the type of content sold. The terms of the reseller program indicate that the third party reseller is the primary obligor to the end-user customer and bears the risks and rewards as principal in the transaction. In assessing whether the Company's revenue

should be reported on a gross or net basis with respect to its reseller program, the Company follows the authoritative guidance of the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") in Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 605-45, "Principal Agent Considerations." The Company recognizes revenue net of reseller commission in accordance with the type of content sold, consistent with the plan descriptions above. The Company generally does not offer refunds or a right of return to resellers.

The Company also generates revenue related to WebDAM from licensing its hosted software services through its cloud-based platform and related implementation and professional services. The Company enters into multiple element revenue arrangements in which a customer purchases a combination of hosted software, implementation and optional value added professional services. The Company recognizes revenue for the hosted services monthly provided that there is persuasive evidence of an arrangement, the service has been delivered, the fees are fixed and determinable, and collection is reasonably assured. ASC 605-25 establishes a selling price hierarchy for determining the selling price of a deliverable in multiple-element arrangements, which is based on: (a) vendor-specific objective evidence; (b) third-party evidence; or (c) best estimated selling price. The hosted software services are recognized ratably over the contractual period as this service is on-going over the hosting period which is generally a one-year term. The Company recognizes any setup or implementation revenue ratably over the longer of the contractual term or the estimated customer relationship period which is currently three years. Any value added professional services are recognized upon completion.

# **Equity-Based** Compensation

The Company measures and recognizes non-cash equity-based compensation expense for all equity-based awards granted to employees based on estimated fair values. The value portion of the award that is ultimately expected to vest is recognized as expense over the requisite service period. For awards with a change of control condition, an evaluation is made at the grant date and

12

# Table of Contents

future periods as to the likelihood of the condition being met. Compensation expense is adjusted in subsequent periods for changes, if any, in the expected outcome of the change of control conditions until the vesting date. Forfeitures are estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. Compensation expense related to awards with a market condition is recognized ratably over the requisite service period regardless of the achievement of the market condition.

The Company uses the Black Scholes option pricing model, the closing price of the Company's common stock on the date of grant, and the Monte Carlo simulation model, if the award has a market condition, to determine the fair value of stock options and restricted stock units ("RSUs") granted pursuant to the Value Appreciation Rights Plan (the "VAR Plan"), the 2012 Omnibus Equity Incentive Plan (the "2012 Plan") and stock purchased pursuant to the 2012 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (the "2012 ESPP"), which are discussed further in Note 10, Equity-Based Compensation.

The determination of the grant date fair value using an option-pricing model and simulation model requires judgment as well as assumptions regarding a number of other complex and subjective variables. These variables include the fair value of the Company's common ownership interest pre-initial public offering ("IPO"), the Company's closing market price at the grant date post-IPO, the expected unit price volatility over the expected term of the awards, awards' exercise and cancellation behaviors, risk-free interest rates, and expected dividends, which are estimated as follows:

Fair Value of Common Membership Unit. Prior to completion of the IPO, the Company's fair value of common ownership interest was estimated internally and approved by the Board of Managers ("BOM") because the Company was not publicly traded. The Company's intention upon granting VAR Plan awards was for the granted award to have exercisable price per unit that was not less than the per unit fair value of the Company's common equity on the date of grant. The valuations of the Company's common equity unit were prepared in accordance with the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants Statement on Standards for Valuation Services 1: Valuation of a Business, Business Ownership Interest, Security, or Intangible Asset. The assumptions used in the valuation model were based on future expectations combined with the Company's judgment. In the absence of a public trading market, the Company exercised significant judgment and considered numerous objective and subjective factors to determine the fair value of the common equity unit as of the date of each VAR Plan award grant. Some but not all of these factors included operating and financial performance, current business conditions and projections, the hiring of key personnel, the Company's history and introduction of new functionality and services, the Company's stage of development, the likelihood of achieving a liquidity event for the common ownership interests, any adjustment necessary to recognize a lack of marketability for the common ownership interests, the market performance of comparable publicly traded companies, and U.S. and global capital market conditions. The Company also obtained independent third party valuations on a periodic basis. After October 11, 2012, the date the Company's common stock began trading on the New York Stock Exchange ("NYSE"), the grant date fair value for stock-based awards is based on the closing price of the Company's common stock on the NYSE on the date of grant and fair value for all other purposes related to stock-based awards shall be the closing price of the Company's common stock on the NYSE on the relevant date.

13

# Table of Contents

- **Expected Term.** The expected term is estimated using the simplified method allowed under SEC guidance.
- **Volatility.** As the Company does not have a trading history for its common ownership interest pre-IPO, the expected price volatility for the common ownership interest and common stock was estimated by taking the average historic price volatility for industry peers based on daily price observations over a period equivalent to the expected term of the VAR Plan awards and stock options granted post-IPO. Industry peers consist of several public companies similar in size, stage of life cycle and financial leverage. The Company did not rely on implied volatilities of traded options in the industry peers' common stock because the volume of activity was relatively low. The Company intends to continue to consistently apply this process using the same or similar public companies until a sufficient amount of historical information regarding the volatility of the Company's own common stock becomes available, or unless circumstances change such that the identified companies are no longer similar to the Company, in which case, more suitable companies whose share prices are publicly available would be utilized in the calculation.

- **Risk-free Interest Rate.** The risk-free interest rate is based on the yields of U.S. Treasury securities with maturities similar to the expected term of each award group.
- Dividend Yield. Prior to October 5, 2012, the date at which the Company reorganized from Shutterstock Images LLC, a New York limited liability company (the "LLC"), to Shutterstock, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Reorganization"), the Company had historically paid cash dividends or distributions to its members. Following the Reorganization, the Company has not paid cash distributions to its stockholders and it does not intend to do so for the foreseeable future. As a result, the Company used an expected dividend yield of zero.

If any of the assumptions used in the Black-Scholes pricing model or Monte Carlo simulation model changes significantly, the fair value for future awards may differ materially compared with the awards granted previously. The awards granted pursuant to the VAR Plan, the 2012 Plan, and the 2012 ESPP are subject to a time-based vesting requirement and for certain award grants are also based on a market condition. The majority of stock option awards granted under the 2012 Plan vest over four years while the majority of the restricted stock units granted under the 2012 Plan vest over three years. The 2012 ESPP provides for purchase periods approximately every six months and a participant must be employed on the purchase date to participate. The VAR Plan awards had a condition that a change of control (as defined in the VAR Plan) must occur for a payment to trigger with respect to the VAR Plan awards. In connection with the Reorganization, all of the VAR Plan awards were exchanged for options to purchase shares of common stock of Shutterstock, Inc. As a result of the completion of the IPO in October 2012, the Company began recording equity-based compensation expense using the accelerated attribution method, net of forfeitures, based on the grant date fair value of the VAR Plan awards that were exchanged for options to purchase shares of common stock of Shutterstock, Inc. as part of the Reorganization.

For pre-IPO equity based awards that qualified for liability classification, the Company has elected to use the intrinsic value method to value the common membership interest in accordance with authoritative guidance on stock compensation. See Note 10, Equity-Based Compensation, for further information.

#### **Income Taxes**

The Company is a Delaware corporation and is therefore subject to federal and state income tax. Significant management judgment is required in projecting ordinary income in order to determine the Company's estimated effective tax rate.

The Company accounts for unrecognized tax benefits using a more-likely-than-not threshold for financial statement recognition and measurement of tax positions taken or expected to be taken in a tax return. The Company establishes reserves for tax-related uncertainties based on estimates of whether, and the extent to which, additional taxes may be due. The Company records an income tax liability, if any, for the difference between the benefit recognized and measured and the tax position taken or expected to be taken on the Company's tax returns. To the extent that the assessment of such tax positions changes, the change in estimate is recorded in the period in which the determination is made. The reserves are adjusted in light of changing facts and circumstances, such as the outcome of a tax audit or lapses in statutes of limitations. Any reserve for uncertain tax provisions, if any, and related penalties and interest, if any, are included in the income tax provision.

The Company assessed the realizability of deferred tax assets and determined that based on the available evidence, including a history of taxable income and estimates of future taxable income, it is more likely than not that the deferred tax assets will be realized. The Company will continue to evaluate its ability to realize deferred tax assets on a quarterly basis. Significant management judgment is required in determining the provision for income taxes and deferred tax assets and liabilities. In the event that actual results differ from these estimates, the Company will adjust these estimates in future periods which may result in a change in the effective tax rate in a future period.

The Company is subject to compliance requirements for certain non-income taxes, including value added taxes, sales taxes and royalty withholding taxes. Where appropriate, the Company has made accruals for these taxes, which are reflected in the Company's consolidated financial statements.

14

## Table of Contents

#### **Net Income Per Share**

Basic net income per share is computed by dividing the net income attributable to common stockholders by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. The Company applies the two-class method for calculating and presenting income per share. Under the two-class method, net income is allocated between shares of common stock and other participating securities based on their contractual participating rights to share in the earnings as if all of the earnings for the period have been distributed. Participating securities are defined as securities that participate in dividends with common stock according to a pre-determined formula or a contractual obligation to share in the income of the entity. Any potential issuance of common shares, including those that are contingent and do not participate in dividends, are excluded from weighted average number of common shares outstanding. Undistributed net income (loss) for a given period is apportioned to participating stockholders based on the weighted average number of shares for each class of securities outstanding during the applicable period as a percentage of the combined weighted average number of these securities outstanding during the period. Income available to common stockholders is computed by deducting dividends paid to preferred stockholders, accretion to redemption value on preferred members shares, less income allocated to participating securities including unvested shares for the restricted award holder since these unvested shares have participating rights. See Note 10, Equity-Based Compensation, for further discussion.

Diluted net income per share is computed by dividing the net income available to common stockholders adjusted for any changes in income that would result from the assumed conversion of the potential common shares by the weighted average common shares outstanding and all potential common shares, if they are dilutive. Diluted net income available to common stockholders for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 includes the effect of 1,927,657 and 1,966,932 shares, respectively, while 685,998 and 687,506 shares, respectively, were excluded since they were anti-dilutive. Diluted net income available to common stockholders for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 includes the effect of respectively, while 621,799 and 400,842 shares, respectively, were excluded since they were anti-dilutive.

A reconciliation of assumed exercised shares used in calculating basic and diluted net income per share available to common stockholders follows:

	Three Months E	nded June 30,	Six Months Ended June 30,			
	2015	2014	2015	2014		
Basic	35,864,051	35,148,876	35,750,077	35,089,254		

Stock options and employee stock purchase plan	362,986	625,273	390,460	665,628
shares				
Unvested restricted stock awards	112,480	100,640	126,452	103,017
Diluted	36,339,517	35,874,789	36,266,989	35,857,899

#### **Recently Issued Accounting Standard Updates**

In May 2014, the FASB issued new accounting guidance related to revenue recognition ("ASU 2014-09"). This new standard will replace all current GAAP guidance on this topic and will eliminate all industry-specific guidance. The new revenue recognition standard provides a unified model to determine when and how revenue is recognized. The core principle is that a company should recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration for which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. On July 9, 2015, the FASB approved the deferral of the effective date of ASU 2014-09 by one year. As a result, ASU 2014-09 will be effective for the Company's fiscal year beginning January 1, 2018. The Company may choose to adopt the standard as of the original effective date for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016; if it does so, the Company is required to apply the standard beginning in the first interim period within the year of adoption.

#### (2) Short Term Investments and Fair Value Measurements

Short term investments are summarized as follows:

		As of June 30, 2015									
	Ar	Amortized Cost		realized Gains		ealized osses	Estimated Fair Market Value				
Commercial paper	\$	54,895	\$	_	\$	(4)	\$	54,891			
Total	\$	54,895	\$	_	\$	(4)	\$	54,891			
			15								

# Table of Contents

		As of December 31, 2014									
	A	mortized Cost		realized Gains		alized sses	Estimated Fair Market Value				
Commercial paper	\$	54,848	\$		\$	(4)	\$	54,844			
Total	\$	54,848	\$		\$	(4)	\$	54,844			

The following tables present the Company's fair value hierarchy for its assets and liabilities:

		As of June 30, 2015								
	Agg	Aggregate Fair Value		Level 1		Level 2		evel 3		
Assets:										
Money market accounts	\$	81,276	\$	81,276	\$	—	\$	—		
Commercial paper		54,891		—		54,891		—		
Total assets measured at fair value	\$	136,167	\$	81,276	\$	54,891	\$	_		
Liabilities:										
Acquisition related contingent										
consideration	\$	7,105	\$	_	\$	_	\$	7,105		
Total liabilities measured at fair value	\$	7,105	\$	_	\$	_	\$	7,105		

		As of December 31, 2014									
	Aggregate Fair Value		Level 1		Level 2		I	evel 3			
Assets:			_								
Money market accounts	\$	81,244	\$	81,244	\$	_	\$	_			
Commercial paper		54,844		—		54,844		_			
Total assets measured at fair value	\$	136,088	\$	81,244	\$	54,844	\$				
Liabilities:											
Acquisition related contingent											
consideration	\$	2,560	\$	_	\$	_	\$	2,560			
Total liabilities measured at fair value	\$	2,560	\$		\$		\$	2,560			

The Company's investments classified as level 2 are priced using quoted market prices for identical assets which are subject to infrequent transactions. Cash equivalents consist of balances in money market accounts which are classified as a level 1 measurement based on bank reporting. The Company reassesses the fair value of contingent consideration to be settled in cash related to the PremiumBeat and WebDAM acquisitions on a quarterly basis using the Black-Scholes and Monte Carlo simulation models, respectively. These contingencies are considered a level 3 measurement. Significant assumptions used in the measurement include probabilities of achieving certain milestones and discount rates which are based on unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and reflect the Company's own assumptions in measuring fair value. As a result of a shorter discounting period, the Company recorded changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration in the amount of \$385 and \$900 during the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and recorded changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration in other (expense) income, net. As of June 30, 2014. The Company records changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration in other (expense) income, net. As of June 30, 2015, the fair value of the contingent consideration in other (expense) income, net. As of June 30, 2015, the fair value of the contingent consideration in other (expense) income, net. As of June 30, 2015, the fair value of the contingent consideration in other (expense) income, net. As of June 30, 2015, the fair value of the contingent consideration in other (expense) income, net. As of June 30, 2015, the fair value of the contingent consideration in other (expense) income, net. As of June 30, 2015, the fair value of the contingent consideration in other (expense) income, net. As of June 30, 2015, the fair value of the contingent consideration in other (expense) income, net as of June 30, 2015, the fair value of the continge

Cash, accounts receivable, restricted cash, accounts payable, accrued expenses and deferred revenue carrying amounts approximate fair value because of the short-term maturity of these instruments. The Company's non-financial assets, which include property and equipment, intangible assets and

goodwill, are not required to be measured at fair value on a recurring basis. However, if certain triggering events occur, or if an annual impairment test is required and the Company is required to evaluate the non-financial asset for impairment, a resulting asset impairment would require that the non-financial asset be recorded at the fair value.

# Table of Contents

# (3) Revenue By Geographic Area

The following table presents the Company's revenue based on customer location:

	Three Mo Jun	led	Six Months Ended June 30,				
	 2015 2014				2015	2014	
North America	\$ 41,189	\$	29,212	\$	78,695	\$	55,777
Europe	34,944		28,596		69,046		55,212
Rest of the world	28,232		22,430		54,146		42,027
Total revenue	\$ 104,365	\$	80,238	\$	201,887	\$	153,016

Included in North America is the United States which comprised 34% and 32% of total revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and 34% and 32% of total revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. Included in Europe is the United Kingdom which comprised 10% and 11% of total revenue for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2014, the United Kingdom revenue was less than 10% of total revenue. No other country accounts for more than 10% of the Company's revenue in any period.

The Company's long-lived tangible assets were located as follows:

	June 30, 2015	De	cember 31, 2014
North America	\$ 28,568	\$	26,651
Europe	396		93
Rest of the world			—
Total long-lived tangible assets	\$ 28,964	\$	26,744

# (4) Goodwill and Intangible Assets

The Company's goodwill balance is attributable to its Bigstockphoto ("Bigstock"), WebDAM, Rex Features and PremiumBeat reporting units and is tested for impairment at least annually on October 1 or upon a triggering event. The following table summarizes the changes in the Company's goodwill balance through June 30, 2015:

17

#### Table of Contents

	Conte	nt Business	Oth	er Category	]	Foreign Currency Translation Adjustment	Consolidated
Balance as of December 31, 2014	\$	1,423	\$	8,763	\$		\$ 10,186
Goodwill related to acquisitions		44,767		_		(213)	44,554
Balance as of June 30, 2015	\$	46,190	\$	8,763	\$	(213)	\$ 54,740

Intangible assets consist of the following as of June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014:

			As of June	<b>30, 20</b> 1	15	
	 Gross Carrying Amount		Accumulated Amortization		Net Carrying Amount	Contractual Weighted Average Life (Years)
Amortizing intangible assets:						
Customer relationship	\$ 20,630	\$	(2,004)	\$	18,626	9
Trade name	7,438		(703)		6,735	7
Developed technology	3,916		(594)		3,322	4
Contributor content	3,569		(326)		3,243	9
Patents	193		(35)		158	17
Domain name	97		(22)		75	14
Total	\$ 35,843	\$	(3,684)	\$	32,159	
			As of Deceml	ber 31, 1	2014	
	 Gross Carrying Amount		Accumulated Amortization		Net Carrying Amount	Weighted Average Life (Years)
Amortizing intangible assets:						
Customer relationship	\$ 3,400	\$	(921)	\$	2,479	6
Trade name	900		(230)		670	9

Developed technology	600	(68)	532	7
Contributor content	450	(159)	291	15
Patents	193	(30)	163	17
Domain name	97	(19)	78	14
Total (1)	\$ 5,640	\$ (1,427)	\$ 4,213	

(1) During the year ended December 31, 2014, the Company acquired the non-exclusive licensing rights to distribute certain digital content in perpetuity in the amount of \$721. The Company had not yet placed the digital content into service as of December 31, 2014 and therefore the amount is excluded from the corresponding table.

# Table of Contents

Amortization expense was \$1,263 and \$167 for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and \$2,206 and \$218 for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. The Company also determined that there was no indication of impairment of the intangible assets for any period presented. Estimated amortization expense for the next five years is: \$2,559 for the remaining six months of 2015, \$5,067 in 2016, \$5,067 in 2017, \$4,032 in 2018, \$3,879 in 2019 and \$11,555 thereafter.

### (5) Property and Equipment

Property and equipment is summarized as follows:

	ne 30, 015	December 31, 2014
Computer equipment and software	\$ 28,848	\$ 24,179
Furniture and fixtures	2,761	2,336
Leasehold improvements	14,420	13,954
Property and equipment	 46,029	 40,469
Less accumulated depreciation	(17,065)	(13,725)
Property and equipment, net	\$ 28,964	\$ 26,744

Depreciation expense amounted to \$2,235 and \$1,914 for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and \$4,288 and \$3,414 for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. Depreciation expense is included in cost of revenue and general and administrative expense based on the nature of the asset being depreciated.

### (6) Accrued Expenses

Accrued expenses consist of the following:

	June 30, 2015	December 31, 2014
Royalty tax withholdings	\$ 6,506	\$ 5,987
Compensation	6,346	8,312
Non-income taxes	5,627	4,670
Payroll tax withholdings	3,011	478
Professional fees	1,042	1,708
Marketing expenses	307	794
Other expenses	3,462	3,124
Total accrued expenses	\$ 26,301	\$ 25,073

# 19

#### Table of Contents

#### (7) Income Taxes

The Company's effective tax rates for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 are 44.5% and 42.1%, respectively. The Company's effective tax rates for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 are 43.9% and 44.2%, respectively. The Company incurred discrete tax expenses primarily relating to a change in its state apportionment percentage during the three and six months ended June 30, 2015. The net effect of all the Company's discrete tax expenses increased the effective tax rate by 1.4% and 2.2% for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015, respectively. The Company has computed the provision for income taxes based on the estimated annual effective tax rates and the application of discrete items, if any, in the applicable period. The effective tax rate differs from the statutory tax rate due primarily to non-deductible expenses related to non-cash equity-based compensation, and meals and entertainment.

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, the Company recorded unrecognized tax benefits in the amount of \$0 and \$11 for uncertain tax positions taken in prior years. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2014, the Company did not record additional unrecognized tax benefits. To the extent these unrecognized tax benefits are ultimately recognized, the Company's effective tax rate may be impacted in future periods.

The Company recognizes interest expense and tax penalties related to unrecognized tax benefits in income tax expense in the consolidated statements of operations. The Company accrued interest and penalties in the amount of \$27 and \$25 related to unrecognized tax benefits for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and during the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, the Company accrued interest and penalties in the amount of \$64 and \$47, respectively, related to unrecognized tax benefits.

It is the Company's practice and intention to indefinitely reinvest the earnings of its foreign subsidiaries in those operations. As of June 30, 2015, the excess of the amount for financial reporting over the tax basis of investment in these foreign subsidiaries is insignificant and the unrecognized deferred tax liability is not material.

## (8) Commitments and Contingencies

The Company leases facilities under agreements accounted for as operating leases. Rental expense, inclusive of operating leases, for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 was \$1,187 and \$976, respectively, and for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 was \$2,325 and \$2,167, respectively. Some leases have defined escalating rent provisions, which are expensed over the term of the related lease on a straight-line basis commencing with the date of possession. Any rent allowance or abatement is netted in this calculation. All leases require payment of real estate taxes and operating expense increases.

On March 21, 2013, the Company entered into an operating lease agreement to lease its new office facility in New York, New York. In connection with the lease agreement, the Company entered into a letter of credit in the amount of \$1,829 as a security deposit for the leased facilities. The letter of credit was collateralized by \$1,829 of cash as of June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, and as such, is considered to be restricted cash and is included in other assets in the consolidated balance sheet. The lease term is eleven years from the commencement date and aggregate future minimum lease payments are approximately \$35,900.

#### **Capital Expenditures**

As of June 30, 2015, the Company had no significant purchase commitments related to capital expenditures. As of December 31, 2014, the Company had committed to purchase approximately \$1,400 of data server equipment related to expansion of the existing business.

#### **Unconditional Purchase Obligations**

As of June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, the Company had unconditional purchase obligations in the amount of approximately \$8,500 and \$9,400, respectively, which consisted primarily of contracts related to infrastructure services.

As of June 30, 2015, the Company's unconditional purchase obligations for the remainder of 2015 and for the years ending December 31, 2016, 2017 and 2018 were approximately \$3,200, \$3,900, \$1,300 and \$100, respectively. As of December 31, 2014, the Company's unconditional purchase obligations for the years ending December 31, 2015, 2016 and 2017 were approximately \$5,800, \$3,200 and \$400, respectively.

#### Legal Matters

From time to time, the Company may become party to litigation in the ordinary course of business, including direct claims brought by or against the Company with respect to intellectual property, contracts, employment and other matters, as well as claims brought against the Company's customers for whom the Company has a contractual indemnification obligation. The Company assesses the likelihood of any adverse judgments or outcomes with respect to these matters and determines loss contingency assessments on a gross basis after assessing the probability of incurrence of a loss and whether a loss is reasonably estimable. In addition, the Company considers other relevant factors that could impact its ability to reasonably estimate a loss. A determination of the amount of reserves required, if any, for these contingencies is made after analyzing each matter. The Company reviews reserves, if any, at least quarterly and may change the amount of any such reserve in the future due to new developments or changes in strategy in handling these matters. Although the results of litigation, investigations and claims cannot be predicted with certainty, the Company currently believes that the final outcome of these matters will not have a material adverse effect on its business, consolidated financial position, results of operations, or cash flows. Regardless of the outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on the Company because of defense and settlement costs, diversion of management resources and other factors. The Company currently has no material active litigation matters and, as such, no material reserves related to litigation.

|--|

# Table of Contents

# Indemnification

In the ordinary course of business, the Company enters into contractual arrangements under which it agrees to provide indemnification of varying scope and terms to customers with respect to certain matters, including losses arising out of the breach of Company's intellectual property warranties for damages to the customer directly attributable to the Company's breach. The Company is not responsible for any damages, costs, or losses to the extent such damages, costs or losses arise as a result of the modifications made by the customer, or the context in which an image is used. The maximum aggregate obligation and liability for all claims related to a single downloaded image or video clip ranges from \$10 to unlimited indemnification. As of June 30, 2015 and December 31, 2014, the Company had recorded no liabilities related to indemnification obligations in accordance with the authoritative guidance for loss contingencies. Additionally, the Company believes that it has the appropriate insurance coverage in place to adequately cover such indemnification obligations, if necessary.

# **Employment Agreements**

The Company has entered into employment arrangements and indemnification agreements with certain executive officers and with certain employees. The agreements specify various employment-related matters, including annual compensation, performance incentive bonuses, and severance benefits in the event of termination with or without cause.

# (9) Employee Benefit Plans

The Company has a 401(k) defined contribution plan ("401(k) Plan") and provides for annual discretionary employer matching contributions not to exceed 3% of employees' compensation per year. Matching contributions are fully vested and non-forfeitable at all times.

The Company recorded employer matching contributions of \$353 and \$237 for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and \$677 and \$445 for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

# (10) Equity-Based Compensation

#### Stock Option Awards

The following table presents a summary of the Company's stock option awards activity for the six months ended June 30, 2015:

	Plan Options	ighted Average Exercise Price
Options outstanding at December 31, 2014	1,771,440	\$ 41.61
Options granted	1,250	17.00
Options exercised	(236,033)	19.94
Options cancelled or forfeited	(87,164)	45.80
Options outstanding at June 30, 2015	1,449,493	\$ 44.99
Vested and exercisable at June 30, 2015	558,773	\$ 25.06

The intrinsic value of the total stock options outstanding at June 30, 2015 and at December 31, 2014 was approximately \$19,800 and \$48,700, respectively. The intrinsic value of the total stock options exercisable at June 30, 2015 and at December 31, 2014 was approximately \$18,800 and \$29,800, respectively. The intrinsic value of the total stock options vested and expected to vest as of June 30, 2015 and at December 31, 2014 was approximately \$18,800 and \$29,800, respectively. The intrinsic value of the total stock options vested and expected to vest as of June 30, 2015 and at December 31, 2014 was approximately \$19,500 and \$50,600, respectively.

n	1
2	Т

# Table of Contents

The following weighted average assumptions were used in the fair value calculation of stock options granted during the three and six months ended June 30, 2015:

	Three Mon Ended June		Six Mor Ended Ju	
	2015	2014	2015	2014
Expected term (in years)		10	2	6.3
Volatility	%	49%	48%	49%
Risk-free interest rate	%	2.8%	0.7%	2.1-2.8%
Dividend yield	%	%	—%	—%

The Company recognized non-cash equity-based compensation expense of \$1,777 and \$2,043, net of forfeitures, in connection with the vesting of stock options during the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. The Company recognized non-cash equity-based compensation expense of \$3,823 and \$3,729, net of forfeitures, in connection with the vesting of stock options during the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2012 Plan non-vested options was approximately \$23,500, which was expected to be recognized through fiscal year 2020.

# **Restricted Stock Units and Restricted Stock Awards**

The following table presents a summary of the Company's RSUs activity for the six months ended June 30, 2015:

	Plan Options	W	eighted Average Fair Value
Non-vested balance at December 31, 2014	652,897	\$	81.45
Units granted	669,814		58.88
Units vested	(158,467)		79.37
Units cancelled or forfeited	(156,668)		80.25
Non-vested balance at June 30, 2015	1,007,576	\$	66.96

The Company recognized non-cash stock-based compensation expense of \$5,484 and \$3,381, net of estimated forfeitures, in connection with the vesting of RSUs during the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. The Company recognized non-cash stock-based compensation expense of \$10,520 and \$4,282, net of estimated forfeitures, in connection with the vesting of RSUs during the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

In connection with the Reorganization, membership interests in the LLC were exchanged for restricted and unrestricted shares of the Company's stock. The Amended and Restated Restricted Stock Agreement entered into by the Company with an executive governs the terms of the restricted stock inclusive of service vesting terms. As the restricted shares vest, the award's restrictions will be removed. The Company recognized non-cash equity-based compensation expense of \$259 and \$518, in connection with the normal vesting of restricted stock during the three and six months ended June 30, 2015. The restricted stock charge is included in general and administrative expense.

In connection with the WebDAM acquisition, in order to retain the services of certain former WebDAM employees, the Company granted RSUs that vest over two years from the date of acquisition. As these equity awards are subject to post-acquisition employment, the Company accounts for them as compensation expense. A portion of these equity awards are accounted for as liability-classified awards because the obligations are based on fixed monetary amounts that are known at the inception of the obligation to be settled with a variable number of shares of the Company's common stock when the equity awards vest. The Company recognized non-cash stock-based compensation expense of \$98 and \$414, in connection with the vesting of these obligations during the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. The Company recognized non-cash stock-based compensation expense of \$325 and \$491, in connection with the vesting of these obligations during the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

As of June 30, 2015, the total unrecognized non-cash equity-based compensation charge related to the 2012 Plan non-vested restricted stock and RSUs was approximately \$59,000, which is expected to be recognized through fiscal year 2020.

#### **Employee Stock Purchase Plan**

On October 10, 2012, the Company's 2012 ESPP became effective. The Company recognized non-cash stock-based compensation expense of \$221 and \$159, net of estimated forfeitures, for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. The Company recognized non-cash stock-based compensation expense of \$420 and \$373, net of estimated forfeitures, for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014. As of June 30, 2015, 153,133 shares of the Company's common stock had been issued under the 2012 ESPP.

The following table summarizes non-cash equity-based compensation expense included in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014:

	 Three Months Ended June 30,			 Six Months E	Ended June 30,		
	2015		2014	2015		2014	
Cost of revenue	\$ 466	\$	368	\$ 948	\$	617	
Sales and marketing	1,428		968	2,746		1,870	
Product development	1,751		1,775	4,120		2,724	
General and administrative	3,935		3,145	7,274		4,182	
Total	\$ 7,580	\$	6,256	\$ 15,088	\$	9,393	

# (11) Other (Expense) Income, Net

The following table presents a summary of the Company's other (expense) income, net activity included in the accompanying consolidated statements of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014:

	Three Months Ended June 30,				Six Months Ended June 30,			
		2015		2014		2015		2014
Foreign currency gain (loss)	\$	313	\$	19	\$	(1,761)	\$	44
Change in fair value of contingent consideration		(385)		(40)		(900)		(40)
Interest income		15		21		42		42
Total (expense) income	\$	(57)	\$	_	\$	(2,619)	\$	46
		23						

# Table of Contents

# Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

The following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations should be read together with our interim consolidated financial statements contained elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and with information contained in our other filings, including the audited consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014.

This discussion may contain forward-looking statements based upon current expectations that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results may differ materially from those anticipated in these forward-looking statements as a result of various factors, including those set forth under "Risk Factors" of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in other parts of this report.

#### **Overview and Recent Developments**

We operate an industry-leading global marketplace for commercial digital content, including images, video and music. Commercial digital imagery consists of licensed photographs, illustrations and videos that companies use in their visual communications, such as websites, digital and print marketing materials, corporate communications, books, publications and video content while music consists of high-quality music tracks which are often used to complement the digital imagery. Demand for commercial digital imagery and music comes primarily from businesses, marketing agencies and media organizations.

Our global online marketplace brings together users of commercial digital imagery and music with content creators from around the world. More than 1.3 million active, paying users contributed to our revenue through June 30, 2015. We have historically benefitted from a high degree of revenue retention from both subscription-based and usage-based customers. For example, in 2014, 2013 and 2012, we experienced year-to-year revenue retention of 100%, 99%, and 100%, respectively. This means that customers that contributed to revenue in 2013 contributed, in the aggregate, 100% as much revenue in 2014 as they did in 2013. More than 75,000 approved contributors make their images available in our collection, which had grown to more than 55 million images and more than 2 million video clips as of June 30, 2015. This makes our collection one of the largest of its kind and, during the year ended December 31, 2014, we delivered more than 125 million paid downloads (including both commercial and editorial images) to our customers. We believe that we delivered the highest volume of commercial image downloads in this period of any single brand in our industry.

On January 19, 2015, we acquired all of the shares of Rex Features (Holdings) Limited, or Rex Features, pursuant to a stock purchase agreement. The transaction was accounted for using the acquisition method and, accordingly, the results of the acquired business has been included in our results of operations from the acquisition date. Rex Features is a photographic press agency in Europe which offers media companies and advertisers images and videos, including a live feed of edited celebrity, entertainment, sports and news images and videos, along with access to a multi-decade archive of iconic images. With Rex Features' editorial expertise and position in the market place, we believe that this acquisition will strengthen our strategic position and bring a comprehensive offering to market across both editorial and commercial content.

On January 22, 2015, we acquired substantially all of the assets and certain liabilities of Arbour Interactive Inc., or PremiumBeat, pursuant to an asset purchase agreement. The transaction was accounted for using the acquisition method and, accordingly, the results of the acquired business have been included in our results of operations from the acquisition date. PremiumBeat is a leading provider of exclusive, high-quality music and sound effects for use in videos, films, television, applications, games, and other creative projects. PremiumBeat works with composers to offer a high-quality library of exclusive music primarily to businesses, including advertising and media agencies, as well as Fortune 500 companies. We plan to continue operations under the PremiumBeat brand but also intend to combine it with the existing Shutterstock Music business in order to leverage PremiumBeat's experience in the music market.

In June 2015, we announced an alliance with Penske Media Corporation to create and license entertainment and fashion images and videos to media, publishing and creative companies.

On August 1, 2015, Timothy E. Bixby notified us of his intention to resign as our Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer so that he can pursue other opportunities. The effective date of his resignation has not yet been determined but is not expected to be later than September 30, 2015. Mr. Bixby has agreed to make himself available to us after the effective date of his resignation in order to assist us and his successor with this transition.

On August 3, 2015, Steven Berns notified us of his intention to resign as a member of our Board of Directors and all committees of our Board of Directors on which he served, effective immediately. On August 5, 2015, we entered into an employment agreement to hire and retain Steven Berns as our Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer. Pursuant to the terms of his employment agreement, Mr. Berns' employment with us will begin no later than September 30, 2015, and he will be employed on an at-will basis.

As an online marketplace, we generate revenue by licensing images, video clips and music tracks to end users and paying royalties to contributors for each download of their content. Currently, more than 35% of our revenue and the vast majority of downloads come from subscription-based users. These customers can download and use a large number of images in their creative process without concern for the incremental cost of each image download.

24

#### Table of Contents

For users who need fewer images, or need video clips or music tracks, we offer simple, affordable, On Demand pricing, which is presented as a flat rate across the content types. Since the launch of our On Demand purchase options in 2008, revenue from these purchase options has increased as a percentage of our overall revenue and we expect that this trend will continue.

Each time an image, video clip or music track is downloaded, we record a royalty expense for the amount due to the associated contributor. Royalties are calculated using either a fixed dollar amount or a fixed percentage of revenue. Royalties are typically paid to contributors on a monthly basis subject to applicable withholding taxes and certain payout minimums. Royalties represent the largest component of our operating expenses and tend to increase proportionally with revenue.

Our cost of revenue is substantially similar as a percentage of revenue for our On Demand and subscription-based purchase options. While contributors earn a fixed amount per download for some of our plans, we have set the per-download amount paid to our contributors for each of our purchase options so that contributors earn more per download from plans where we collect higher revenue per download. In other words, we strive to deliver a similar percentage of revenue to contributors regardless of which purchase option a customer chooses. Cost of revenue for our On Demand purchase options has been slightly lower than that of our subscription-based options; however, this difference has historically represented less than 5% of revenue. As a result, we expect that shifts in the relative popularity of these two purchase options will not materially impact our cost of revenue.

We manage customer acquisition costs based on the expected blended customer lifetime value across our purchase options so that we are able to manage our marketing expenses to achieve certain desired growth targets. As a result, we do not believe that shifts in the mix between On Demand or subscription-based purchase options will materially impact our operating margins. In addition, the repeat revenue characteristics of customers whose first purchase was a subscription-based purchase option are substantially similar to those whose first purchase was an On Demand purchase option.

An important driver of our growth is customer acquisition, which we achieve primarily through online marketing efforts including paid search, organic search, online display advertising, email marketing, affiliate marketing, social media and strategic partnerships. Over the past several years, we increased our investment in marketing as a percentage of revenue. Since we believe the market for commercial digital imagery and music is at an early stage, we plan to continue to invest aggressively in customer acquisition to achieve revenue and market share growth. We believe that another important driver of growth is the quality of the user experience we provide on our websites, especially the efficiency with which our search interfaces and algorithms help customers find the images, videos and music that they need, the degree to which we make use of the large quantity of data we collect about images, videos and music and search patterns, and the degree to which our websites have been localized for international audiences. To this end, we have also invested aggressively in product development and we plan to continue to invest in this area for the foreseeable future. Finally, the quality and quantity of content that we make available in our collection is another key driver of our growth. The number of approved and licensable images in the Shutterstock collection exceeded 55 million images as of June 30, 2015, making it one of the largest libraries of its kind.

25

#### Table of Contents

#### **Key Operating Metrics**

In addition to key financial metrics, we regularly review a number of key operating metrics to evaluate our business, determine the allocation of resources and make decisions regarding business strategies. We believe that these metrics are useful for understanding the underlying trends in our business. The following table summarizes our key operating metrics, which are unaudited, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014:

Three Months En June 30,	nded	Six Months Ended June 30,		
2015	2014	2015	2014	
(in millions, except revenue	per download)	(in millions, except revenue per download)		
35.9	31.5	69.3	61.2	
	June 30, 2015 (in millions, except revenue	2015 2014 (in millions, except revenue per download)	June 30, June 30   2015 2014 2015   (in millions, except revenue per download) (in millions, except revenue	

Revenue per download (during the period)	\$ 2.85 \$	2.52 \$	2.86 \$	2.49
Images in collection (end of period)	57.2	38.8	57.2	38.8

#### Paid Downloads

Measuring the number of paid downloads that our customers make in any given period is important because most of our revenue and all of our contributor royalties are driven by paid download activity. For customers that choose our On Demand purchase options, each incremental download results in incremental recognition of revenue. For customers that choose our subscription purchase options, we do not recognize revenue from each incremental download, but we believe that download activity is an important measure of the value that a customer is getting from a subscription and the likelihood that the customer will renew. We define paid downloads as the number of downloads that our customers make in a given period of our photographs, vectors, illustrations, video clips and music tracks, excluding re-downloads of images, video clips or music tracks that a customer has downloaded in the past (which do not generate incremental revenue or contributor royalty expense) and downloads of our free image of the week (which we make available as a means of acquiring new customers and attracting existing customers to return to our websites more frequently). As our business grows and if our product mix continues to shift to higher priced offerings, this download metric on its own may become less indicative of the overall revenue growth as compared to prior periods.

#### **Revenue per Download**

We define revenue per download as the amount of revenue recognized in a given period divided by the number of paid downloads in that period excluding the impact of revenue that is not derived or associated with the download of images, video clips or music tracks. This metric captures both changes in our pricing, if any, as well as the mix of purchase options that our customers choose, some of which generate more revenue per download than others. For example, when a customer pays \$49.00 for five On Demand images, we earn more revenue per download (\$9.80 per download) than when a customer purchases a one-month subscription for \$249.00 and downloads 100 images during the month (\$2.49 per download). Over the last three years, revenue from each of our purchase options has grown; however, our fastest growing purchase options have been those that generate more revenue per download, most notably our On Demand purchase options. Revenue per download has increased steadily over the last three years, almost entirely due to the change in product mix. During this period, pricing has remained relatively constant.

# Images in Collection

We define images in our collection as the total number of photographs, vectors and illustrations available to customers on shutterstock.com at any point in time. We record this metric as of the end of a period. Offering a large selection of images allows us to acquire and retain customers and, therefore, we believe that broadening our selection of high-quality images is an important driver of our revenue growth.

26

## Table of Contents

#### Key Components of Our Results of Operations

#### Revenue

The vast majority of our revenue is generated by licensing commercial digital imagery and music. The significant majority of our licensing revenue is generated via either subscription or On Demand purchase options. We generate subscription revenue through the sale of subscriptions varying in length from 30 days to one year and varying in download quantity with daily and monthly limits. Subscription revenue with daily limits is recognized on a straight-line basis over the subscription period while subscription revenue with monthly limits is recognized on a per usage basis or when the right to download images expires. We generate On Demand revenue through the sale of fixed packages of downloads varying in quantity from one image to 60 images, one video clip to 25 video clips or single music tracks. We also generate On Demand revenue through our Bigstock offering via the sale of credits plans, which enable a customer to purchase a fixed number of credits which can then be utilized to download images anytime within one year. We typically receive the full amount of the purchase at the time of sale; however, revenue is recognized as images are downloaded or when the right to download images expires (typically 365 days after purchase).

We provide a number of other purchase options, which together represented approximately 20% and 14% of our revenue in 2014 and 2013, respectively. These purchase options include custom accounts for customers that need multi-seat access, invoicing, greater or unlimited indemnification, or a higher volume of images. We typically receive the full amount of the purchase at the time of sale; however, revenue is recognized as images, video clips or music tracks are downloaded or when the right to download expires (typically 365 days after purchase). Some of our larger custom accounts are invoiced at or after the time of sale and pay us on credit terms. Some custom accounts pay in quarterly installments over the course of an annual commitment. WebDAM licenses digital asset management software services through its cloud-based platform to marketing and creative enterprise organizations. The product offerings typically have a license contract of one year.

Our deferred revenue consists of paid but unrecognized subscription revenue, On Demand revenue, and other revenue. Deferred revenue is recognized when images, video clips or music tracks are downloaded (On Demand), through the passage of time (subscriptions) or when credits or the right to download images, video clips or music tracks expire, all other revenue recognition criteria have been met.

# Costs and Expenses

*Cost of Revenue.* Cost of revenue consists of royalties paid to contributors, credit card processing fees, content review costs, customer service expenses, the infrastructure costs related to maintaining our websites and associated employee compensation, including non-cash equity-based compensation, bonuses and benefits, amortization of content and technology intangible assets, allocated facility and other supporting overhead costs. We expect that our cost of revenue will increase in absolute dollars in the foreseeable future as our revenue grows.

*Sales and Marketing.* Sales and marketing expenses include third-party marketing, advertising, branding, public relations and sales expenses. Sales and marketing expenses also include associated employee compensation, including non-cash equity-based compensation, bonuses and benefits, and commissions as well as allocated facility and other supporting overhead costs. We expect sales and marketing expenses to increase in absolute dollars in the foreseeable future as we continue to invest in new customer acquisitions.

*Product Development.* Product development expenses consist of employee compensation, including non-cash equity-based compensation, benefits and bonuses, and expenses related to contractors engaged in product management, design, development and testing of our websites and products. Product development costs also include allocated facility and other supporting overhead costs. We expense product development expenses as incurred, except for costs

that are capitalized for internal use software development projects. We expect product development expenses to increase in absolute dollars in the foreseeable future as we continue to invest in developing new products and enhancing the functionality of our existing products.

*General and Administrative*. General and administrative expenses include employee compensation, including non-cash equity-based compensation, bonuses and benefits for executive, finance, business development, accounting, legal, human resources, internal information technology, business intelligence and other administrative personnel. In addition, general and administrative expenses include outside legal and accounting services, insurance, facilities costs and other supporting overhead costs. We expect to incur incremental general and administrative expenses to support our growth and to support our operation as a public company.

*Other (Expense) Income, Net.* Other (expense) income, net consists of non-operating costs such as foreign currency transaction gains and losses, changes in fair value of contingent consideration related to acquisitions and interest income and expense. We expect to incur incremental expense related to changes in fair value of contingent consideration related to our acquisitions as we reach each measurement date. Additionally, as currency rates fluctuate, we expect foreign currency gains and losses to fluctuate in a similar pattern.

*Income Taxes.* Prior to October 5, 2012, we filed our income tax return as a "pass through" New York limited liability company, or LLC, for federal and state income tax purposes and were subject to taxation on allocable portions of our net income and other taxes based on various methodologies employed by taxing authorities in certain localities. As an LLC we recognized no federal and state income taxes, as the members of the LLC, and not the entity itself, were subject to income tax on their allocated share of our earnings. On October 5, 2012, we reorganized from an LLC to a Delaware corporation. Consequently, our corporate income tax rate increased significantly upon our becoming subject to federal, state and additional city income taxes.

As we continue to expand our operations outside of the United States, we have been and may continue to become subject to taxation in additional non-U.S. jurisdictions and our effective tax rate could fluctuate accordingly.

Our GAAP income taxes are computed using the asset and liability method, under which deferred tax assets and liabilities are determined based on the difference between the financial statement and tax bases of assets and liabilities using enacted statutory income tax rates in effect for the year in which the differences are expected to affect taxable income. Valuation allowances are established when necessary to reduce net deferred tax assets to the amount expected to be realized.

27

#### **Table of Contents**

## **Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates**

Our financial statements are prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States, or GAAP. The preparation of the consolidated financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires our management to make a number of estimates and assumptions relating to the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the consolidated financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the period. We evaluate our significant estimates on an ongoing basis, including estimates related to allowance for doubtful accounts, chargeback and sales refund reserve, goodwill, intangibles, contingent consideration, equity-based compensation, income tax provisions and certain non-income tax accruals. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances, the results of which form the basis for making judgments about carrying value of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

We believe that the assumptions and estimates associated with our revenue recognition, allowance for doubtful accounts, chargeback and sales refund reserve, equity-based compensation, accounting for non-income and income taxes, goodwill and intangible assets, contingent consideration, and advertising costs have the greatest potential impact on our financial statements. Therefore, we consider these to be our critical accounting policies and estimates.

A description of our critical accounting policies that involve significant management judgments appears in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 that we filed with the SEC on February 27, 2015, or the 2014 Form 10-K, under "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations—Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates." There have been no material changes to our critical accounting policies and estimates included in the 2014 Form 10-K.

28

# Table of Contents

#### **Results of Operations**

The following table presents our results of operations for the periods indicated. The period-to-period comparisons of results are not necessarily indicative of results for future periods.

	 Three Months	Six Months Ended June 30,			e 30,	
	 2015	2014	2015		2014	
	(in tho	ısands)		(in tho	usands)	
Consolidated Statements of Operations:						
Revenue	\$ 104,365	\$ 80,238	\$	201,887	\$	153,016
Operating expenses:						
Cost of revenue	42,545	32,047		82,070		61,159
Sales and marketing	27,429	20,492		52,534		39,768
Product development	10,189	9,275		20,873		17,052
General and administrative	14,536	10,013		28,508		17,552
Total operating expenses	 94,699	71,827		183,985		135,531
Income from operations	 9,666	8,411		17,902		17,485
Other (expense) income, net	(57)	_		(2,619)		46
Income before income taxes	 9,609	8,411		15,283		17,531
Provision for income taxes	4,272	3,550		6,703		7,753
					-	

Net income	\$ 5,337	\$ 4,861	\$ 8,580	\$	9,778
				-	

The following table presents the components of our results of operations for the periods indicated as a percentage of revenue:

	Three Months Ende	d June 30,	Six Months Ended June 30,		
	2015	2014	2015	2014	
Consolidated Statements of Operations:					
Revenue	100%	100%	100%	100%	
Operating expenses:					
Cost of revenue	41	40	41	40	
Sales and marketing	26	26	26	26	
Product development	10	12	10	11	
General and administrative	14	12	14	11	
Total operating expenses	91	90	91	88	
Income from operations	9	10	9	12	
Other (expense) income, net	0	0	(1)	0	
Income before income taxes	9	10	8	12	
Provision for income taxes	4	4	3	5	
Net income	5%	6%	5%	7%	
	29				

#### Table of Contents

#### Comparison of the Three Months Ended June 30, 2015 and 2014

The following table presents our results of operations for the periods indicated:

Three Months Ended June 30,						
	2015	2014		\$ Change		% Change
		(in thousands)				
\$	104,365	\$	80,238	\$	24,127	30%
	42,545		32,047		10,498	33
	27,429		20,492		6,937	34
	10,189		9,275		914	10
	14,536		10,013		4,523	45
	94,699		71,827		22,872	32
	9,666		8,411		1,255	15
	(57)		_		(57)	(100)
	9,609		8,411		1,198	14
	4,272		3,550		722	20
\$	5,337	\$	4,861	\$	476	10%
	\$	\$ 104,365 42,545 27,429 10,189 14,536 94,699 9,666 (57) 9,609 4,272	\$ 104,365 \$ 42,545 27,429 10,189 14,536 94,699 9,666 (57) 9,609 4,272	2015     2014 (in thousands)       \$     104,365     \$     80,238       42,545     32,047       27,429     20,492       10,189     9,275       14,536     10,013       94,699     71,827       9,666     8,411       (57)     —       9,609     8,411       4,272     3,550	2015     2014 (in thousands)       \$     104,365     \$     80,238     \$       42,545     32,047     27,429     20,492       10,189     9,275     14,536     10,013       94,699     71,827        9,666     8,411     (57)        9,609     8,411     4,272     3,550	$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $

# Revenue

Revenue increased by \$24.1 million, or 30%, to \$104.4 million in the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. This increase in revenue was primarily attributable to growth in the number of paid downloads and an increase in revenue per download. In the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, we delivered 35.9 million and 31.5 million paid downloads, respectively, and our average revenue per download during these periods increased to \$2.85 from \$2.52. Paid downloads increased primarily due to the acquisition of new customers. Revenue per download increased primarily due to growth in our On Demand offerings and our enterprise business which captures a higher effective price per content download and, to a lesser extent, to revenue from our 2015 acquisitions. In the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014, revenue from North America increased to 39% from 36% while revenue from Europe decreased to 33% from 36% and revenue from the rest of the world decreased to 27% from 28%.

# Cost and Expenses

*Cost of Revenue*. Cost of revenue increased by \$10.5 million, or 33%, to \$42.5 million in the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Royalties increased \$7.9 million, or 35%, driven by an increase in the number of downloads from existing and new customers. We anticipate royalties growing in line with revenues for the remainder of 2015 and beyond, although royalties as a percentage of revenue may vary somewhat from period to period primarily due to customer usage and to a lesser extent due to the contributor's achievement level of royalty target thresholds. Credit card charges increased by \$0.3 million, or 12%, to \$3.0 million as a result of increased credit card volume in the three months ended June 30, 2015. Employee-related expenses increased \$1.1 million, or 41%, driven by an increase in headcount in customer service, content and website operations to support increased customer volume and a more robust hosting infrastructure, and to a lesser extent an increase in headcount as a result of the 2015 acquisitions. Other costs associated with website hosting, content consulting and allocated depreciation and amortization expense increased by \$1.1 million, or 37%, to \$4.0 million in the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014.

*Sales and Marketing.* Sales and marketing expenses increased by \$6.9 million, or 34%, to \$27.4 million in the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Advertising expenses, the largest component of our sales and marketing expenses, increased by \$2.9 million, or 25%, compared to the same period in 2014 as a result of increased spending on affiliate and search advertising and new channels. We anticipate that our global advertising spend will continue to increase in absolute dollars for the foreseeable future, as we further our international expansion. Employee-related expenses, including travel and entertainment, increased by \$3.2 million, or 42%, driven by an increase in sales and marketing headcount to support our expansion into new markets and increased sales commissions as a result of growing revenue from our direct sales.

*Product Development.* Product development expenses increased by \$1.0 million, or 10%, to \$10.2 million in the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Employee-related expenses increased by \$0.8 million, or 11%, driven by an increase in headcount in product, engineering and quality assurance to support our increasing number of product development initiatives for our websites, as well as ongoing efforts to improve our search capabilities. The increase in employee-related expenses was partially offset by a decrease in consulting-related expenses of \$0.1 million, or 21%, primarily due to reduced costs associated with outsourced quality assurance services. We anticipate product development expenses to increase in absolute dollars for the foreseeable future, as we continue to invest in developing new products.

#### Table of Contents

*General and Administrative*. General and administrative expenses increased by \$4.5 million, or 45%, to \$14.5 million in the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Employee-related expenses, excluding non-cash equity based compensation, increased by \$1.4 million, or 50%, driven by an increase in headcount in finance, legal, human resources, internal information technology and business intelligence personnel to support the growth in our business and the infrastructure necessary to operate as a public company. Non-cash equity-based compensation increased by \$0.8 million to \$3.9 million primarily due to equity awards granted as a result of our 2015 acquisitions and to equity awards to both new and existing employees. Professional fees and allocated depreciation and amortization expense increased by \$1.4 million primarily due to increased outside and transactional services.

*Other (Expense) Income, Net.* Other (expense) income, net was flat in the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Other (expense) income, net includes foreign currency expenses and, to a lesser extent, changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration related to the WebDAM and PremiumBeat acquisitions. We expect foreign currency transaction gains and losses to fluctuate as we continue to expand our international operations.

*Income Taxes.* Income tax expense increased by \$0.7 million, or 20%, to \$4.3 million in the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Our effective tax rate for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 was 44.5% and 42.2%, respectively. During the three months ended June 30, 2015, we incurred net discrete tax expenses related primarily to a change in our state apportionment percentage. The net effect of all of our discrete tax expenses increased our effective tax rate by 1.4%. Excluding these discrete expenses, the effective rate would have been 43.1% for the three months ended June 30, 2015. During the three months ended June 30, 2014, we incurred a discrete tax expense related primarily to interest on uncertain tax positions, increasing our effective tax rate by 0.3%. Excluding this discrete item, the effective rate would have been 41.9% during the three months ended June 30, 2014.

#### 31

#### Table of Contents

#### Comparison of the Six Months Ended June 30, 2015 and 2014

The following table presents our results of operations for the periods indicated:

	Six Months Ended June 30,						
	2015		2014		\$ Change		% Change
Consolidated Statements of Operations Data:			(i	in thousands)			
Revenue	\$	201,887	\$	153.016	\$	48.871	32%
Operating expenses:	Ŷ	_01,007	Ŷ	100,010	Ŷ	10,07 1	51/0
Cost of revenue		82,070		61,159		20,911	34
Sales and marketing		52,534		39,768		12,766	32
Product development		20,873		17,052		3,821	22
General and administrative		28,508		17,552		10,956	62
Total operating expenses		183,985		135,531		48,454	36
Income from operations		17,902		17,485		417	2
Other income (expense), net		(2,619)		46		(2,665)	*
Income before income taxes		15,283		17,531		(2,248)	(13)
Provision for income taxes		6,703		7,753		(1,050)	(14)
Net income	\$	8,580	\$	9,778	\$	(1,198)	(12)%

\* Not meaningful

#### Revenue

Revenue increased by \$48.9 million, or 32%, to \$201.9 million in the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. This increase in revenue was primarily attributable to growth in the number of paid downloads and an increase in revenue per download. In the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, we delivered 69.3 million and 61.2 million paid downloads, respectively, and our average revenue per download during these periods increased to \$2.86 from \$2.49. Paid downloads increased primarily due to the acquisition of new customers. Revenue per download increased primarily due to growth in our On Demand offerings and our enterprise business which captures a higher effective price per content download and, to a lesser extent, to revenue from our 2015 acquisitions. In the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014, revenue from North America increased to 39% from 37% while revenue from Europe decreased to 34% from 36% and revenue from the rest of the world remained flat at 27%.

#### Cost and Expenses

*Cost of Revenue*. Cost of revenue increased by \$20.9 million, or 34%, to \$82.1 million in the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Royalties increased \$15.2 million, or 35%, driven by an increase in the number of downloads from existing and new customers. We anticipate royalties growing in line with revenues for the remainder of 2015 and beyond, although royalties as a percentage of revenue may vary somewhat from period

to period primarily due to customer usage and to a lesser extent due to the contributor's achievement level of royalty target thresholds. Credit card charges increased by \$0.5 million, or 10%, to \$5.9 million as a result of increased credit card volume in the six months ended June 30, 2015. Employee-related expenses increased by \$2.7 million, or 54%, driven by an increase in headcount in customer service, content and website operations to support increased customer volume and a more robust hosting infrastructure, and to a lesser extent an increase in headcount as a result of our 2015 acquisitions. Other costs associated with website hosting, content consulting and allocated depreciation and amortization expense increased by \$2.4 million, or 44%, to \$7.8 million in the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014.

*Sales and Marketing.* Sales and marketing expenses increased by \$12.8 million, or 32%, to \$52.5 million in the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Advertising expenses, the largest component of our sales and marketing expenses, increased by \$4.6 million, or 21%, compared to the same period in 2014 as a result of increased spending on affiliate and search advertising and new channels. We anticipate that our global advertising spend will continue to increase in absolute dollars for the foreseeable future, as we further our international expansion. Employee-related expenses, including travel and entertainment, increased by \$6.6 million, or 47%, driven by an increase in sales and marketing headcount to support our expansion into new markets and increased sales commissions as a result of growing revenue from our direct sales.

*Product Development.* Product development expenses increased by \$3.8 million, or 22%, to \$20.9 million in the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Employee-related expenses increased by \$4.1 million, or 33%, driven by an increase in headcount in product, engineering and quality assurance to support our increasing number of product development initiatives for our websites, as well as ongoing efforts to improve our search capabilities. The increase in employee-related expenses was partially offset by a decrease in consulting-related expenses of \$0.4 million, or 29%, primarily due to reduced costs associated with outsourced quality assurance services. We anticipate product development expenses to increase in absolute dollars for the foreseeable future, as we continue to invest in developing new products.

32

#### Table of Contents

*General and Administrative*. General and administrative expenses increased by \$11.0 million, or 62%, to \$28.6 million in the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Employee-related expenses, excluding non-cash equity based compensation, increased by \$3.7 million, or 77%, driven by an increase in headcount in finance, legal, human resources, internal information technology and business intelligence personnel to support the growth in our business and the infrastructure necessary to operate as a public company. Non-cash equity-based compensation increased by \$3.1 million to \$7.3 million primarily due to equity awards granted as a result of our 2015 acquisitions and to equity awards to both new and existing employees. Professional fees and allocated depreciation and amortization expense increased by \$2.6 million primarily due to increased outside and transactional services.

*Other (Expense) Income, Net.* Other (expense) income, net increased by \$2.7 million to \$2.6 million primarily due to foreign currency expenses and to a lesser extent, to changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration related to the WebDAM and PremiumBeat acquisitions in the six months ended June 30, 2015 as compared to the same period in 2014. We expect foreign currency transaction gains and losses to fluctuate as we continue to expand our international operations.

*Income Taxes.* Income tax expense decreased by \$1.1 million, or 14%, to \$6.7 million in the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the same period in 2014. Our effective tax rate for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 was 43.9% and 44.2%, respectively. During the six months ended June 30, 2015, we incurred net discrete tax expenses related primarily to a change in our state apportionment percentage. The net effect of all of our discrete tax expenses increased our effective tax rate by 2.2%. Excluding these discrete expenses, the effective rate would have been 41.7% for the six months ended June 30, 2015. During the six months ended June 30, 2014, we incurred a discrete tax expense related primarily to a change in state tax rates and our state apportionment percentage, increasing our effective tax rate by 3.4%. Excluding this discrete item, the effective rate would have been 40.8% during the six months ended June 30, 2014.

#### **Quarterly Trends**

Our operating results may fluctuate from quarter to quarter as a result of a variety of factors, including the effects of some seasonal trends in customer behavior. For example, we expect usage to decrease during the fourth quarter of each calendar year due to the year-end holiday vacation season, and to increase in the first quarter of each calendar year as many customers return to work. While we believe these seasonal trends have affected and will continue to affect our quarterly results, our growth trajectory may have overshadowed these effects to date. Additionally, because a significant portion of our revenue is derived from repeat customers who have purchased subscription plans, our revenues tend to be smoother and less volatile than if we had no subscriptionbased customers.

In addition, expenditures on digital content by customers tend to be discretionary in nature, reflecting overall economic conditions, the economic prospects of specific industries, budgeting constraints and buying patterns and a variety of other factors, many of which are outside our control. As a result of these and other factors, the results of any prior quarterly or annual periods should not be relied upon as indications of our future operating performance.

# Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of June 30, 2015, we had cash and cash equivalents of \$211.5 million, which consisted primarily of money market mutual funds and checking accounts balances. Additionally, we held short-term investments in the amount of \$54.9 million all of which mature in 90 days or less. Since inception, we have financed our operations primarily through cash flow generated from operations. Historically, our principal uses of cash have been funding our operations, capital expenditures, business acquisitions, and, prior to October 5, 2012, distributions to members of Shutterstock Images LLC.

We plan to finance our operations and capital expenses largely through cash flows generated from our operations. Our results of operations are sensitive to many factors, and included among them is the level of competition we face. Increased competition could adversely affect our liquidity and capital resources by reducing both our revenues and our net income, as a result of reduced sales, reduced prices and increased promotional activities, among other factors, as well as by requiring us to spend more money on advertising and marketing in an effort to maintain or increase market share in the face of such competition. In addition, the advertising and marketing expenses incurred to maintain market share and support future revenues will be funded from current capital resources or from borrowings or equity financings. As a result, our ability to grow our business relying largely on funds from our operations is sensitive to competitive pressures and other risks relating to our liquidity or capital resources.

We currently intend to retain all available funds and any future earnings for use in the operation of our business, including acquisitions, and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future. Any future determination relating to our dividend policy will be made at

the discretion of our board of directors, based on our financial condition, results of operations, contractual restrictions, capital requirements, business prospects and other factors our board of directors may deem relevant.

#### Table of Contents

#### Sources and Uses of Funds

We believe, based on our current operating plan, that our cash and cash equivalents, and cash from operations, will be sufficient to meet our anticipated cash needs for at least the next twelve months. Consistent with previous periods, we expect that future capital expenditures will primarily relate to acquiring additional servers and network connectivity hardware and software, leasehold improvements and furniture and fixtures related to office expansion and relocation, digital content and general corporate infrastructure. We anticipate capital expenditures of approximately \$11 million for the remainder of 2015. See Note 8 to our Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements included in Part I, Item 1 of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for information regarding capital expenditures for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014.

#### Cash Flows

#### **Operating Activities**

Our primary source of cash from operating activities is cash collections from our customers. The majority of our revenue is generated from credit card transactions and is typically settled within one to five business days. Our primary uses of cash for operating activities are for settlement of accounts payable to contributors and vendors and employee-related expenditures.

In the six months ended June 30, 2015, net cash provided by operating activities was \$40.1 million including net income of \$8.6 million and non-cash equity-based compensation of \$15.1 million. Cash inflows from changes in operating assets and liabilities included an increase in deferred revenue of \$13.5 million, primarily related to an increase in purchases for both subscription and On Demand products. Accounts payable and other operating liabilities increased by \$1.8 million as trade payables grew in volume and payroll costs increased due to headcount expansion. Contributor royalties payable increased by \$2.3 million due to increased royalty expenses as the result of increased customer download activity.

#### Investing Activities

Cash used in investing activities in the six months ended June 30, 2015 was \$70.0 million consisting of cash paid for our 2015 acquisitions in the amount of approximately \$62.4 million and capital expenditures to purchase software and equipment related to our data centers, as well as capitalization of leasehold improvements and website development costs in the amount of \$6.1 million. We also paid \$1.5 million to acquire the non-exclusive licensing rights to distribute certain digital content in perpetuity.

#### Financing Activities

Cash provided by financing activities in six months ended June 30, 2015 was \$8.4 million consisting primarily of proceeds in the amount of \$6.7 million from the issuance of common stock in connection with the exercise of stock options and purchase of common stock pursuant to our 2012 Employee Stock Purchase Plan.

З	Λ
J	4

# Table of Contents

# **Contractual Obligations and Commitments**

We lease office facilities under operating lease agreements that expire on various dates between 2015 and 2024. We also have several co-location agreements with third-party hosting facilities that expire between 2015 and 2017. We do not have any material capital lease obligations, and our property, equipment and software have been purchased primarily with cash. We anticipate expanding our office and co-location facilities as our revenue and customer base continue to grow and diversify.

On March 21, 2013, we entered into an operating lease agreement to lease our headquarters in New York City. The aggregate future minimum lease payments are approximately \$35.9 million. We also entered into a letter of credit in the amount of \$1.8 million as a security deposit for the leased facility. The letter of credit is collateralized by \$1.8 million of cash as of June 30, 2015, and as such, is reported as restricted cash on the consolidated balance sheet as of June 30, 2015.

As of June 30, 2015, our unconditional purchase obligations for the remainder of 2015 and for the years ending December 31, 2015, 2016, 2017 and 2018 were approximately \$3.2 million, \$1.3 million and \$0.1 million, respectively.

#### **Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements**

As of June 30, 2015, we did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements.

#### **Table of Contents**

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk.

We are exposed to market risks in the ordinary course of our business, including risks related to interest rate fluctuation, foreign currency exchange rate fluctuation and inflation.

#### Interest Rate Fluctuation Risk

Our investments include cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments which consist of commercial paper. Our cash and cash equivalents consist of cash and money market accounts. The primary objective of our investment activities is to preserve principal while maximizing income without significantly increasing risk. Because our cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments have a maximum term of ninety days, our portfolio's fair value is not particularly sensitive to interest rate changes. We do not enter into investments for speculative purposes. We determined that the nominal difference in basis points for investing our cash, cash equivalents and short-term investments in longer-term investments did not warrant a change in our investment strategy. In future periods, we will continue to evaluate our investment policy in order to ensure that we continue to meet our overall objectives.

We did not have any borrowings as of June 30, 2015.

#### Foreign Currency Exchange Risk

Revenue derived from customers residing outside North America as a percentage of total revenue was 61% and 64% for the three months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and 61% and 63% for the six months ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. Our sales to international customers are denominated in multiple currencies, including the U.S. Dollar, the Euro, the British Pound, the Australian Dollar and the Yen. Revenue denominated in foreign currencies as a percentage of total revenue was 34% and 33% for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015, respectively, and 33% and 34% for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014, respectively. We have foreign currency exchange risks related to non-U.S. Dollar denominated revenue. All amounts earned by and paid to our foreign contributors are denominated in the U.S. Dollar and therefore do not create foreign currency exchange risk. However, changes in exchange rates will affect our revenue and certain operating expenses, primarily employee-related expenses for our non-U.S. Dollar against all foreign currency denominated revenue would result in an approximately 3% impact on our revenue.

Because the majority of our revenue and expenses have historically been denominated in the U.S. Dollar, we had not previously experienced material fluctuations in our net income as a result of foreign currency transaction gains or losses. During the three months ended June 30, 2015, our foreign currency transaction gain was \$0.3 million, as a result of maintaining lower foreign currency holdings as compared to previous quarters. During the six months ended June 30, 2015, our foreign currency transaction expense was \$1.8 million, as foreign currency holdings were higher than in previous quarters and the U.S. Dollar was stronger versus foreign currencies, specifically the Euro. During the three and six months ended June 30, 2014, our foreign currency transaction gains and losses were immaterial. We may experience fluctuations in future quarters as a result of currency exchange gains and losses. At this time we do not, but we may in the future, enter into derivatives or other financial instruments in order to hedge our foreign currency exchange risk. It is difficult to predict the impact hedging activities would have on our results of operations.

We have established and acquired foreign subsidiaries in various countries around the world, and the financial statements of these foreign subsidiaries are recorded in the applicable foreign currency (functional currencies). Financial information is translated from the applicable functional currency to the U.S. Dollar (the reporting currency) for inclusion in our consolidated financial statements. Income, expenses and cash flows are translated at average exchange rates prevailing during the fiscal period, and assets and liabilities are translated at fiscal period-end exchange rates. Resulting translation adjustments are included as a component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) in stockholders' equity.

# **Inflation Risk**

We do not believe that inflation has had a material effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations. If our costs were to become subject to significant inflationary pressures, we may not be able to fully offset such higher costs through price increases. Our inability or failure to do so could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Item 4 Controls and Procedures.

#### **Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures**

Our management, with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30, 2015. The term "disclosure controls and procedures," as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), means controls and other procedures of a company that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to the company's management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving their objectives and management necessarily applies its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures. Based on the evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30, 2015, our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that, as of such date, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level.

#### Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Our management is in the process of reviewing the operations of Rex Features and PremiumBeat, both of which we acquired in January 2015, and implementing our internal control structure over these recently acquired operations and WebDAM. Except for the preceding change, there were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting identified in management's evaluation pursuant to Rules 13a-15(d) or 15d-15(d) of the Exchange Act during the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### Table of Contents

#### PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

# Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

Although we are not currently a party to any material active litigation, from time to time, third parties assert claims against us regarding intellectual property rights, privacy issues and other matters arising in the ordinary course of business. Although we cannot be certain of the outcome of any litigation or the disposition of any claims, nor the amount of damages and exposure, if any, that we could incur, we currently believe that the final disposition of all existing matters will not have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition or cash flows. In addition, in the ordinary course of our business, we are subject to periodic threats of lawsuits, investigations and claims. Regardless of the outcome, litigation can have an adverse impact on us because of defense and settlement costs, diversion of management resources and other factors.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors.

We operate in a rapidly changing environment that involves a number of risks that could materially affect our business, financial condition or future results, some of which are beyond our control. In addition to the other information set forth in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, you should carefully consider the factors discussed in Part I, "Item 1A. Risk Factors" in our 2014 Form 10-K, which could materially affect our business, financial condition or future results. During the three months ended June 30, 2015, there were no material changes to the risk factors described in our 2014 Form 10-K.

#### Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

We effected the IPO of our common stock through a Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-181376) that was declared effective by the Securities and Exchange Commission on October 10, 2012. As of June 30, 2015, we had used all of the net proceeds from the IPO for general corporate purposes, including working capital and capital expenditures, funding acquisitions and repayment of debt. There was no material change in our planned use of proceeds from the IPO from that described in the final prospectus filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) on October 11, 2012.

#### Item 6. Exhibits.

See the Exhibit Index immediately following the signature page of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, which is incorporated herein by reference.

#### Table of Contents

# SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

SHUTTERSTOCK, INC.

Dated: August 7, 2015	By:	/s/ Jonathan Oringer Jonathan Oringer Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)
Dated: August 7, 2015	By:	/s/ Timothy E. Bixby Timothy E. Bixby Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)
	39	

# **Table of Contents**

Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Exchange Act Rules 13a-14(a) and 15d-14(a), as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002

38

- 101.INS XBRL Instance Document\*
- 101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document\*
- 101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document\*
- 101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document\*
- 101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document\*
- 101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document\*

<sup>\*</sup> Submitted electronically.

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) OR 15d-14(a) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Jonathan Oringer, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Shutterstock, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 7, 2015

By: /s/ Jonathan Oringer

Jonathan Oringer Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO RULE 13a-14(a) OR 15d-14(a) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 302 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

I, Timothy E. Bixby, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of Shutterstock, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - a. Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - b. Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - c. Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - d. Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - a. All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - b. Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: August 7, 2015

By: /s/ Timothy E. Bixby

Timothy E. Bixby Chief Financial Officer (*Principal Financial and Accounting Officer*)

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Shutterstock, Inc., for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2015 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Jonathan Oringer, as Chief Executive Officer of Shutterstock, Inc., hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to my knowledge the Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of Shutterstock, Inc.

Date: August 7, 2015

By: /s/ Jonathan Oringer

Jonathan Oringer Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

# CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of Shutterstock, Inc., for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2015 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), I, Timothy E. Bixby, as Chief Financial Officer of Shutterstock, Inc., hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to my knowledge the Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and the information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of Shutterstock, Inc.

Date: August 7, 2015

By: /s/ Timothy E. Bixby

Timothy E. Bixby Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)